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September 28, 2023 

Dear Citizens of Baltimore City, 

On July 13, 2023, the Office of the Inspector General (OIG) received a complaint alleging that, as of 
July 2023, Baltimore City Public Schools (City Schools) had not initiated retirement contributions 
for 572 Retirement Savings Plan (RSP)-eligible employees hired between 2014 and 2021, resulting 
in more than $5,000,000 of missed employee deductions and employer contributions for City Schools 
employees. The complaint further alleged that since 2019, City of Baltimore Employees' Retirement 
System (BCERS) staff had been in contact with City Schools' senior management regarding missing 
retirement contributions. 

BACKGROUND 

BCERS manages the retirement programs available to City employees, including the City of 
Baltimore’s (City) Retirement Savings Plan (RSP)1. Per the City Code, Article 22A2, any City Schools 
employee who is not eligible to participate in the Maryland State Retirement & Pension System 
(MSRA) and who is initially employed or reemployed on or after July 1, 2014, must become a 
member of the City's RSP. While most of City Schools' 10,000 employees, including all teachers and 
principals, are MSRA eligible, roughly 2,000 employees, including custodians, cafeteria workers, 
school police officers, and administrative staff, must enroll in the City's RSP. 

City Schools RSP-eligible employees hired on or after July 1, 2014, are in the Class D plan and must 
contribute five percent of their annual base pay. The five percent contribution is deducted pre-tax 
from employees' regular bi-weekly paychecks, and City Schools must provide a matching employer 
contribution. New employees have 150 days to select between the hybrid and non-hybrid retirement 
plans. A new employee who does not select a plan defaults to the hybrid plan. Employee deductions 
for the hybrid plan begin twelve months from the employee's start date. Deductions for the non-hybrid 
plan begin six months from the hire date. Employees who become vested and elect to leave City 
Schools' employment are entitled to receive their employee contribution, City Schools' employer 
contribution, and market earnings. 

OIG INVESTIGATION 

The OIG found evidence to support the complaint allegations. In November 2022, BCERS's auditors 
notified BCERS that during the fiscal year 2022 audit, 572 City Schools employees in the Class D 
contributory plan had zero employee contributions.  

Multiple witness statements established that, as early as 2019, City Schools' leadership team members, 
including Finance and Human Capital personnel, were aware of issues with RSP enrollment. City 
Schools' personnel received written notification in January 2020, December 2022, and July 2023 that 
many employees were missing retirement contributions. The January 2020 correspondence from 
                                                 
1 https://www.bcers.org/retirement-savings-plan/ 
2 https://legislativereference.baltimorecity.gov/city-codes 
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